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1. Summary of the detailed opinion

The European Central Bank (ECB) considers that the manner in which it carried out the 2015 

procurement procedure for travel services and handling of travel expenses did not amount to an 

instance of ma/administration. In this context, the ECB refers to a number of factual and legal 

shortcomings in the assessment underpinning the Ombudsman's Recommendation. The ECB regrets 

that certain elements - which could have been easily clarified - had not been brought to its attention 

before the Recommendation was published. All the more so as the Recommendation negatively 

impacted the ECB's reputation. Despite the fact that the ECB contests the conclusion reached, it is 

very supportive and appreciative of the Ombudsman's work to foster good governance in the EU 

institutions. Given the ECB's commitment to good governance and irrespective of the reservations 

expressed in the detailed opinion, the ECB will accommodate the Ombudsman's recommendation; it 

will adapt its public procurement framework, in line with the general principles of Union public 

procurement law, by including an explicit reference on a prior assessment with regard to separating 

service requirements into lots. 

2. Ombudsman's investigation

On 8 May 2015 the European Ombudsman transmitted a copy of the complaint 644/2015/PMC to the 

ECB and asked for an opinion on the following allegation: 

"Certain tender requirements of the ECB's Tender Procedure for the provision of travel services 

and the handling of travel expenses (no. 2015/S 039-065706) are unjustified and violate the 

principles of non-discrimination and equal treatment of tenderers, also giving the impression 

that the ECB is privileging its incumbent Travel Services Provider." 

On 14 July 2015 the ECB provided its opinion to the European Ombudsman. 

On 24 May 2016 the Ombudsman's services sent an e-mail to the ECB requesting further information. 

On 28 June 2016 the ECB replied to the request for further information. 

On 6 October 2016 the Ombudsman issued a Recommendation to the ECB, pursuant to Article 3(6) 

of the Statute of the European Ombudsman, in which she made the following recommendation: 

"In order to avoid similar instances of maladministration in future procurement procedures, the 

European Central Bank should revise its Decision laying down Rules on Procurement with a 

view to providing, in each procurement procedure, that a specific assessment is undertaken of 

the merits, or otherwise, of bundling different service requirements into separate lots or just one 

lot; this revision of its Decision should be completed within six months of the date of this 

Ombudsman recommendation. In accordance with Article 3(6) of the Statute of the European 
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